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1
MATTERS ARISING

Ian Beesley informed the board that a postal address for the PAF Advisory Board was now included on the website.  To date there had been no correspondence to this address.

2
DISAPPEARING ADDRESSES

Jan Challis introduced paper PAF(09)5 which described progress in checking why addresses in Applecross, North Scotland, had been removed from the PAF file.  This had been shown to be a mistake arising from misinterpretation in the local delivery office of the processes for dealing with operational consolidation of delivery points.  The problem appeared to be limited to North Scotland and of 700 addresses that had been deleted recently 75 had been reinstated – a final check would be finished by the end of January.  The AMU had been wrongly advised that 10 Applecross addresses were to be removed from the PAF file as “demolished” whereas they should have been “put to sleep” in the local operational delivery point file.  These had all been reinstated within PAF.  It was thought that the problems arose from properties being holiday homes and seemed to be localised to one delivery office.

Of the 17,500 addresses UK wide that have been removed from PAF recently all were in the process of being checked thoroughly and would be  completed by the end of February 2009.

Jan Challis informed the board that all operational procedures had been reviewed and  reissued to delivery managers, including the holiday home criteria, the ‘put to sleep process’ and reignition of an address and that there was now a robust checking system in place.

The Board informed the RM that it would be requesting a more detailed explanation on data flows into and out of PAF from all sources, what procedures were in place to make sure all information was accurate and how statements of quality will be built into the new licences.  

Action: Ian Beesley would be in contact with AMU on this matter.

3
BUREAU LICENCE

Giles Finnemore and Ian Evans from AMU were invited to join the meeting. 

The following issues were raised:-

The DMA had major concerns on the draft Bureau Licence, including the planned restrictions on use, definition of delivery points and definition of Bureau cleansing of data.

The RM licence from Postcomm specified: 

The Licensee (Royal Mail)  may not impose as a term or condition (however expressed) of furnishing a copy of the File (or of any revision or update to it) any term or condition other than reasonable restrictions to ensure – 
(a) that such intellectual property rights in the File as are vested in the Licensee are protected, 
(b) that the File and any updates to it are utilised in an appropriate manner to encourage correct addressing, and 
(c) that such reasonable charges referred to in paragraph 1 are paid. 
It was not clear how these requirements had been taken into account .  The onus was on the AMU to justify all proposals for all licences in the light of these requirements, including why clauses that were challenged during consultation had not been amended, the exertion of data ownership, control, subsequent responsibility, cost and administration.
The Board felt that whilst the RM had a right to protect PAF from direct competition the legal interpretation of this requirement had been over cautious in the draft new licences and that there was too little information being supplied on questions raised and the AMU should have regard to the interdependence of the licence conditions.  On the Bureau Licence, in particular, some felt that the timescales were too tight for the consultation to be meaningful.  It was also possible that some companies would refuse to sign the new licence and it was unclear what would then happen.  

The AMU had informed their direct end customers on the planned Bureau consultation sessions but anecdotal evidence suggested that by no means all Bureau Licence holders were aware of the sessions.  It had been agreed that AMU should not contact Solutions Providers’ customers directly but it could be helpful for the DMA to liaise with its members to ensure that they knew of the consultation.

The following other specific points were raised:

· The modeling of various scenarios suggested by different users had not all yet been provided to the Board and further information was requested from the AMU

· A clearer definition of load balancing was required from the AMU

· The pricing point structure of internal and external use was still under consideration and the disruption of this matter for users.

· The AMU stated that although the consultation on the generic licence was officially closed they would consider additional comments. The AMU was to consider a ‘credit pack’option whereby intermediaries could purchase and manage clicks on their end users behalf. 

It was also noted that whilst the new licenses were designed to be revenue neutral as compared to transactions in 2008/2009 this did not mean that the actual revenues would be the same.  In assessing the prospects for PAF in the present economic climate AMU would be well advised to keep in near contact with the main revenue sources and to keep forecast revenues under close scrutiny.

Action: Tim Drye and Terry Hiles to provide a draft letter to AMU flagging up the main areas of concern.  The AMU would be invited to answer these concerns at the next meeting of the Board.


4
AMU INFORMATION

The AMU informed the Board that a replacement had been found to head up the AMU, this appointment would be confirmed shortly and the position would be filled by the 1st March.

AMU also reported that Gill Moore had now left the AMU.  The Board asked that its thanks and recognition of all that she had done for PAF should be recorded in the minutes.  Movement of staff out of the AMU but still within RM reinforced the need for all Board members to respect the ring fencing of PAF and not to discuss confidential issues beyond AMU.  


5
EXTRA MEETING

Due to the tight timescale for the  remainder of the licensing preparation it was proposed that an extra meeting would be held in the next few weeks. 

Action: Secretary to arrange date and venue

 [END]

